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Memorandum for the Record 

Transportation Planning and Programming Committee of the 

Boston Region Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) 

 

December 2, 2010 Meeting  

10:00 AM – 12:45 PM, State Transportation Building, Conference Rooms 2 & 3, 10 Park 

Plaza, Boston 

David Mohler, Chair, representing Jeffrey Mullan, Secretary and Chief Executive 

Officer, Massachusetts Department of Transportation (MassDOT) 

 

Decision 
The Transportation Planning and Programming Committee voted to take the following 

action: 

 approve Amendment One of the federal fiscal year (FFY) 2011 element of the 

FFYs 2011 – 2014 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) for 

recommendation to the Boston Region Metropolitan Planning Organization 

(MPO) 

 

Meeting Agenda 

 

1. Public Comments 

Hugh Mattison, resident of the Town of Brookline, and Michael Dukakis, the former 

governor of Massachusetts, advocated for the Brookline – Carlton Street Footbridge 

project. The governor voiced his comments at a point later in the meeting. He stated that 

the Carlton Street Footbridge has been a monument to civic neglect over the past 30 

years. He then provided background on the project and reported that the Brookline town 

meeting recently voted to support the project with 89% in favor. The governor stated that 

the bridge is a major link to the Longwood Medical Area and is becoming an important 

part of the regional bicycle network. He also noted that the project could coincide with 

the Muddy River Restoration Project (dredging of the river will begin in 2011), and with 

improvements to the Yawkey commuter rail station. He asked the MPO to support the 

project in the FFY 2013 element of the TIP. The project is at the 25% design stage. (See 

attached handout.) 

 

Ned Codd, MassDOT Planning, provided information to the footbridge proponents about 

how MassDOT’s Enhancement process has been streamlined. MassDOT now conducts 

the review process to determine project eligibility as part of the project development 

process. Previously, applications for Enhancement funds were administered separately 

from the project development process. Now, applicants start the process by filing a 

Project Need Form and Project Information Form.  

 

2. Chair’s Report – Clinton Bench and David Mohler, MassDOT 

Arnie Soolman, Director of Central Transportation Planning Staff (CTPS), is retiring 

after having worked 35 years for CTPS and 29 years as Director. The MPO will hold a 

coffee reception for him on December 16 at 10 AM, prior to the start of the MPO’s 

regularly scheduled meeting. C. Bench invited all to attend. 
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3. Subcommittee Chairs’ Reports  

Eric Bourassa, Metropolitan Area Planning Council (MAPC), announced two upcoming 

How-To Seminars focusing on the MPO’s Clean Air and Mobility Program. They will be 

held in Braintree and Arlington on December 8 and 15 respectively. (See attached flyer.) 

 

4. Regional Transportation Advisory Council – Laura Wiener, Regional 

Transportation Advisory Council 

The Advisory Council will meet on December 8. The agenda includes a presentation on 

the TIP and on the upcoming Clean Air and Mobility Program Seminars. 

 

5. Director’s Report – Arnie Soolman, Director, Central Transportation Planning Staff 

Next week, CTPS will run out of 5303 transit funds. All projects solely funded by transit 

monies will have to be put on hold until a new contract is processed. The staff who work 

on the affected projects will have to be reassigned to other projects. The MassDOT 

Office of Transportation Planning needs to act to prepare a new contract to make the 

funding accessible. In answer to members’ questions, D. Mohler reported that work is 

underway to address the problem.   

 

6. Amendment One to FFYs 2011 – 2014 Transportation Improvement Program – 

Hayes Morrison, TIP Manager, MPO Staff 

Members were provided with tables showing the draft Amendment One of the FFY 2011 

element of the FFYs 2011 – 2014 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP).  (See 

attached.) One change was made to the amendment during the public comment period: 

the amount of the earmark for the Quincy – Adams Green Design project was adjusted to 

$1 million from $800,000. 

 

Members were also provided with copies of the comments received during the public 

review period. (See attached.) The MPO received three comments expressing the 

following: 

 The City of Quincy supports the amendment and the programming of the Quincy 

– Adams Green Design project. 

 The Town of Hanover requests consideration for programming the Hanover – 

Route 53 Reconstruction project. 

 The Regional Transportation Advisory Council supports the amendment and the 

Medford – Interstate 93 Superstructure Replacement and Related Work project. 

The Council provided an outline of its TIP priorities. 

 

Members asked several question prior to voting on the amendment: 

 

What is the status of the Hanover – Route 53 Reconstruction project? (Christine Stickney, 

Town of Braintree) 

The project is included in the Long Range Transportation Plan. It is not programmed in 

the TIP due to issues of fiscal constraint and because the project adds capacity and would 

have to be included in the air quality analysis. It will be considered for programing in the 

FFYs 2012 – 2015 TIP. (H. Morrison) 
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Will the $1 million for the Quincy – Adams Green Design project be programmed all in 

FFY 2011? Will the construction be funded with the same earmark? (Marie Rose, 

MassDOT Highway Division) 

The design funds are all in the FFY 2011 element. The construction funds will come from 

the same earmark, which totals $7.5 million. Construction will likely be programmed in 

the element that the MassDOT Highway Division predicts the project will be advertised. 

(H. Morrison) 

 

Why are some of the Clean Air and Mobility Program projects listed in the TIP and 

others are not? (David Koses, City of Newton) 

Projects are eligible for up to three years of funding. Shown are the TIP are projects with 

second year funding that had first year funding in the FFY 2010 element. (H. Morrison) 

 

Will the selected Clean Air and Mobility Program projects be amended into the TIP? (D. 

Koses) 

Yes. The current schedule has the Committee voting on this in early March. (H. 

Morrison) 

 

A motion to approve Amendment One of the FFY 2011 element of the FFYs 2011 – 2014 

TIP was made by John Romano, MassDOT Highway Division, and seconded by Jim 

Gillooly, City of Boston. The motion passed unanimously. 

 

7. GreenDOT – Ned Codd, Director of Program Development, Office of Transportation 

Development, MassDOT 

Members were provided with a copy of MassDOT’s GreenDOT Policy Directive, the 

agency’s environmental responsibility and sustainability initiative that was adopted in 

June. N. Codd gave a presentation on the topic. (See attached directive and PowerPoint 

presentation slides.) 

 

The vision of GreenDOT is to make MassDOT a national leader in promoting 

sustainability in the transportation sector. The goals of the initiative are to reduce 

greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions; promote the healthy transportation modes of walking, 

bicycling, and public transit; and support smart growth development. MassDOT 

developed the GreenDOT initiative to take a coordinated approach to promoting 

sustainable practices as the state’s transportation agencies were being integrated into 

MassDOT, and in response to state laws, policies, and initiatives. A major impetus was 

the passage of the state’s Global Warming Solutions Act, which sets goals for the 

reduction of GHG emissions across the state’s economy by 2020 and 2050. 

 

Charts were provided (shown in the attached PowerPoint presentation slides) that show 

the potential GHG reductions that could be achieved in 2020 relative to a 1990 base year. 

The transportation sector is the largest GHG emitter in the state, and its emissions are 

projected to grow. To reduce those emissions and promote sustainability, MassDOT 

plans to integrate the GreenDOT goals into all its activities: transportation planning, 
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project prioritization and selection; project design; project construction; systems 

operations; facilities management; and customer service.  

 

The GreenDOT goals will be integrated into MPOs’ Long Range Transportation Plans 

and TIPs. MassDOT will provide a GHG reduction goal for the State TIP, not for 

individual MPO’s TIPs. (This, however, does not preclude MPOs from setting their own 

specific reduction targets.) The aggregated GHG reductions from all the TIPs in the state 

will be measured relative to a No-Build case. 

 

MassDOT will be supporting a Complete Streets philosophy for project design, an 

approach that accommodates all users of the transportation system. It will also develop a 

new training program for MassDOT and municipal employees to promote Complete 

Streets design principles. MassDOT will also create incentives for developers to follow 

those principles by requiring Complete Streets design as part of the eligibility 

requirements for Public Works Economic Development (PWED) and Transit Oriented 

Design (TOD) grants. 

 

Recycled materials will be incorporated in project construction, new and rehabilitated 

facilities will be LEED certified, and construction vehicles on state projects will have 

retrofits to reduce emissions. Emission reductions will also come from retrofits to the 

MassDOT’s transit fleet, the use of renewable energy for system operations, and 

ridematching and eco-driving initiatives. 

 

MassDOT projects that, by following the GreenDOT principles, there could be a 7.3% 

reduction in GHG emissions by 2020 from the state’s transportation sector relative to 

1990 emission levels. 

 

The next steps for MassDOT involve working with partners, including MPOs and 

regional planning agencies, to incorporate GreenDOT principles in the regional planning 

process. 

 

Following N. Codd’s presentation, members asked questions and made comments: 

 

Will green construction add to the cost of roadway projects? (L. Wiener) 

Some practices would reduce costs, such as on-site pavement recycling. (N. Codd) 

 

Will the requirement for green construction measures be incorporated into bids for 

projects? (L. Wiener) 

Yes. The MassDOT Highway Division has been incorporating those items (such as the 

need for recycled pavement and materials), ensuring that they meet standards, and 

identifying steps to increase the use of these practices over time. (N. Codd) 

 

Does the less than 1% projected reduction in GHG emissions that would result from 

implementing the GreenDOT policy goal of “promoting healthy transportation modes of 

walking, bicycling, and public transit” assume that there is no growth in the transit mode 
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share? (See slide #15 on attached PowerPoint presentation.) (Paul Regan, MBTA 

Advisory Board) 

No. The figure refers to what can be attributed to those actions alone. Although the figure 

is low, it is compared to a No-Build case and the reduction is better than it would be 

under a “business as usual” case with rising vehicle miles travelled. (N. Codd) 

 

What is transit’s role in GreenDOT? It doesn’t seem to be explicit. How does MassDOT 

accommodate transit oriented development? (P. Regan) 

MassDOT requires developers to design sites and on-road improvements in a manner 

consistent with a Complete Streets approach, which requires consideration of transit 

users. During the project permitting process, MassDOT does look for opportunities to 

improve transit accommodation. (N. Codd) 

 

P. Regan urged MassDOT to accommodate projects that are sustainable in the context of 

increasing transit mode share and transit ridership. N. Codd assured him that those 

considerations would be comprehensively included. 

 

What is the main issue that needs to be overcome so that emissions from the 

transportation sector do not continue on the current upward trajectory? (J. Gillooly) 

There are three issues: the efficiency of vehicles; the carbon content of fuels; and traveler 

behavior. There are federal and state regulations addressing the first two items. The 

GreenDOT policy is an attempt to address the third and to give people options for 

reducing their vehicle miles travelled. (N. Codd) 

 

Will expansion projects or those without transit, bicycle, or pedestrian accommodations 

be less likely to move forward as a result of the GreenDOT policy? (D. Koses) 

The idea is to have a good balance of projects. Expansion and safety projects would be 

balanced with other transit and multi-modal projects that reduce GHG emissions. (N. 

Codd) 

 

Lourenço Dantas, Massachusetts Port Authority, noted that the type of projects described 

by D. Koses would not score high if the MPOs use GHG reduction as a criterion for 

project evaluation. N. Codd noted that the GHG reductions are driven by state law and 

that the overall reduction would be attributed to a mix of projects and the travel patterns 

that result from them. He noted that it will be challenging to counter the trend of rising 

vehicle miles travelled. MassDOT recognizes that there will have to be some flexibility 

for MPOs that may have to program projects that temporarily increase GHG emissions. 

Having a statewide GHG reduction target (rather than targets for each individual MPO) 

allows for that flexibility. 

 

Two big upcoming projects in the Boston region are the Route 128 Add-a-Lane project 

and the Route 2 (Crosby’s Corner) project. What does that mean for this MPO? Do we 

need to select other projects to balance the emissions that would result from them? (D. 

Koses) 

That is a decision for the MPO to make. The state is not imposing targets on individual 

MPOs. (D. Mohler) 
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What level of LEED certification will MassDOT be aiming for on projects? Reaching the 

higher LEED levels could increase construction costs. (Tom Bent, City of Somerville) 

All new projects or rehabilitations that are 50,000 square feet or more will be LEED 

certified. MassDOT will look for opportunities on a case-by-case basis to improve LEED 

certification levels. (N. Codd) 

 

Pollutants that wash off roads are an environmental concern. Is MassDOT considering 

requiring all new roads to have berms to separate pollutants before they enter 

waterways? (M. Pratt) 

Yes, MassDOT is developing a new storm water plan. (D. Mohler) 

  

Does the GreenDOT policy requiring contractor vehicles to be retrofitted with emission 

control devises apply only to MassDOT vehicles? (C. Stickney) 

Yes, MassDOT requires construction vehicles working on MassDOT jobs to have diesel 

retrofits. (N. Codd) 

 

8. Plan Update – Anne McGahan, Long Range Transportation Plan Manager, MPO 

Staff 

Members were provided with a draft of Chapter One of the Needs Assessment for the 

new Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP), Paths to a Sustainable Region, for review. 

Chapter One provides an overview of the LRTP needs assessment, an explanation of how 

the corridors were selected for the needs assessment, an outline of the information each 

corridor, and two appendices to the needs assessment (one of which includes information 

on MetroFuture). J. Gillooly asked staff to include an inset map showing Boston Proper 

in greater detail. 

 

A. McGahan then provided members with an overview of items that were changed in the 

draft North Corridor Needs Assessment Chapter, which was first presented to members at 

the meeting of November 18. The changes, requested by members, include the addition 

of information on the number of federal-aid eligible road miles in the corridor, catchment 

areas for pedestrian access to transit stations and bus stations compared to population 

density, detail on bicycle and pedestrian travel, and detail on transit crowding, mobility 

and service reliability. The list of the universe of projects and programs was removed 

from the chapter; the universe will be included as a separate document. 

 

D. Mohler asked staff to check the information on pedestrian catchment areas, as well as 

what appeared to be an anomaly on a chart showing commuter rail ridership. He asked 

staff to make footnotes to explain any apparent anomalies that show up on charts. He also 

raised questions about a table depicting bus schedule adherence and asked if staff has 

load factors for the buses. Liz Moore, MPO Staff, stated that staff does have load factors 

and those figures could be added to the table.  

 

D. Mohler then raised a question about a chart that provides information on sidewalk 

coverage compared to the number of residents who walk to work (from Journey to Work 

census data), and asked if the chart indicated that there was causality between those 
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pieces of data. A. McGahan noted that staff does not have the information to draw that 

conclusion. Members agreed that the information in the chapter was still useful to 

include. 

 

D. Mohler also asked how staff was determining the division of roadway segments in a 

speed index chart. A. McGahan replied that the speed index is “smoothed out” over the 

larger roadway section. There may be segments along the road with differing speed 

indices. This approach was taken to identify needs within corridors. L. Dantas suggested 

adding a figure to complement the speed index table; the figure would  include 

information from the Congestion Management Process (CMP) that shows the speed index 

from the specific roadway segments. 

 

Members were asked to return comments on Draft Chapter One and the North Corridor 

chapter to A. McGahan by December 7. 

 

Jim Gallagher requested that the draft text that staff is working on be posted on the 

MPO’s website so that members of the public can make suggestions as well. L. Dantas 

expressed concern that posting the draft chapter now would be confusing. He pointed out 

that the text has not yet been approved by the MPO, and that the staff has only prepared 

one portion of the document so far. A. McGahan added that the MPO will be releasing 

the full needs assessment for public review in January. The MPO is on an aggressive 

schedule that would make it difficult for staff to incorporate public comments before the 

official public comment period. Following a discussion, members agreed to wait until the 

official public comment period to post the document. 

 

9. FFYs 2012 – 2015 TIP Update  – Hayes Morrison, TIP Manager, MPO Staff 

Members were provided with a revised schedule and outreach proposal for the 

development of the FFYs 2012-2015 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP).  (See 

attached.)  

 

In response to a discussion at the meeting of November 18 about whether the MPO 

should continue holding Municipal TIP Input Days (in light of the fiscal conditions 

facing the MPO and the information presented at the event), staff presented a proposal 

that would eliminate that annual event while providing for public involvement in a more 

deliberate way. Staff proposed to instead ask municipal project proponents to use the 

online Project Information Form as the primary way to submit and update information 

about their priority transportation projects.  

 

Municipalities will be asked to work closely with staff to make sure all information is 

included and accurate. The project evaluations will then be used as a basis for identifying 

a “first tier” project list. Staff will prepare a draft staff recommendation and Committee 

members would discuss this recommendation and the first tier list of projects at one of 

their meetings. All Committee meetings are open to the public. This method would 

refocus the role of staff and members in the TIP development process, reinforcing staff’s 

role in information gathering and evaluation and allowing the Committee to concentrate 

its work on decision making regarding transportation funding on a regional level. 
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Members discussed this proposal. 

 

Richard Reed, Town of Bedford, proposed that, in place of Municipal TIP Input Day, the 

MPO hold an event in which municipal project proponents could set up displays about 

their projects and interact with MPO members. This event would provide an opportunity 

for state legislators to see the array of projects for which municipalities are seeking 

funding, whereas at the Municipal TIP Day events legislators generally come to support 

individual projects. R. Reed noted that there is not a good appreciation of the financial 

limitations facing the MPO, and that the MPO needs to increase awareness among project 

proponents and legislators about how competitive the MPO’s project selection process is 

due to those limitations. D. Koses added his support to the idea and suggested that prior 

to the event the MPO should give a presentation on the MPO’s fiscal condition. 

 

Other members expressed support for staff’s proposal:  

 

L. Wiener noted that staff has the ability to evaluate all the project proposals in a uniform 

way so that members can compare the proposals fairly. She suggested that the MPO have 

a discussion about the MPO’s priorities for project evaluation.  

 

G. Esty reminded members about the careful thought that went into developing the TIP 

criteria. She expressed concern that the alternate event asking municipalities to set up 

displays could result in projects being selected based on popularity rather than based on 

the TIP criteria.  

 

Marie Rose, MassDOT Highway Division, also expressed support for staff’s proposal. 

 

E. Bourassa expressed support for staff’s proposal as long as the MPO updates its TIP 

How-To Seminars to adjust to the new informational needs resulting from this new 

process and the information from the Long Range Transportation Plan.  

 

L. Dantas expressed support for staff’s proposal and remarked upon the value of having 

staff evaluate and narrow down the projects for the MPO’s review. 

 

A concern was raised about the staff proposal, however. T. Bent expressed concern about 

a potential lack of public dialog if municipal project proponents do not have “face time” 

with the MPO members. H. Morrison and Pam Wolfe, Manager of Certification 

Activities, MPO staff, noted that all municipalities in the region would be able to discuss 

their project(s) directly with the members at the meeting(s) scheduled to discuss the draft 

staff recommendation and the first tier projects list. Hopefully, the evaluations and 

municipalities’ preceding discussions with staff would make it clear that the information 

collected for the members is current and accurate. Municipalities will be able to 

understand the reasons projects are included in the draft staff recommendation and the 

first tier list.   

 

Members also made the following suggestions about the TIP development process: 
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D. Koses suggested that the MPO move the MPO elections until after the annual vote on 

the TIP, so that elected members can complete a full TIP cycle and any new member(s) 

would be allowed time to become familiar with the process and information before 

casting a vote. T. Bent expressed agreement.  

 

C. Stickney expressed interest in still receiving the project information that staff provides 

to members for Municipal TIP Input Days. H. Morrison noted that the information would 

still be available online and that production of the TIP Project Information Forms could 

still take place. Further planning on this will take place in early 2011.  

 

L. Wiener suggested that during the TIP How-To Seminars staff have informational 

appointments with individual municipalities to assist proponents with filling out the PIFs. 

H. Morrison noted that staff has provided this assistance to proponents in the past. 

 

T. Kadzis suggested that the MPO not talk in terms of eliminating Municipal TIP Input 

Days permanently, but rather for the time being. He suggested that the MPO vote on the 

TIP in June. T. Kadzis also suggested taking an approach that would align the 

expectations of project proponents to the reality of the MPO’s fiscal condition. This 

would involve communicating to municipal project proponents how long it would take to 

get a project programmed on the TIP. 

 

T. Bent suggested making attendance at a TIP How-To Seminars a requirement for 

municipal project proponents. 

 

R. Reed suggested renaming the TIP How-To Seminars to better reflect the new content. 

 

D. Mohler advised staff to develop a proposal regarding the criteria for selecting the first 

tier projects and to present it to the MPO. 

 

Members discussed the issue municipalities are facing about whether to spend their funds 

on project design when their ability to secure TIP funding may be uncertain. If the MPO 

takes the approach of developing a first tier of projects, municipalities will have an 

indication as to whether they have a chance of receiving MPO funding, or whether they 

should look elsewhere for project funding or possibly review their project(s) to better 

address the MPO evaluation criteria. 

 

G. Esty raised the issue that some municipalities believe that funding exists for their 

projects if they are listed in the state’s bond bill. She noted that the MPO should do 

something to clarify to proponents that the listing does not guarantee immediate funding. 

 

10. Members Items 

Joe Cosgrove, MBTA, announced that the MBTA will be holding public workshops 

regarding the draft Capital Investment Program (CIP) starting next week. A public 

hearing will be held on December 16 at 6:30 PM at the State Transportation Building. 

Staff will circulate the meeting schedule.  
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11. Adjourn 

A motion to adjourn and convene the MPO meeting was made by J. Romano, and 

seconded by P. Regan. The motion passed unanimously.
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Transportation Planning and Programming Committee Meeting Attendance 

Thursday, December 2, 2010, 10:00 AM

 

Member Agencies  Representatives and Alternates  

MassDOT   David Mohler 

    Clinton Bench 

MassDOT Highway  Marie Rose 

John Romano  

City of Boston   Jim Gillooly 

Tom Kadzis 

City of Newton  David Koses 

City of Somerville  Tom Bent 

Massachusetts Port  Lourenço Dantas 

 Authority 

MAPC    Eric Bourassa 

Eric Halvorsen 

MBTA    Joe Cosgrove 

MBTA Advisory Board Paul Regan 

Regional Transportation Laura Wiener 

 Advisory Council Steve Olanoff  

Town of Bedford  Richard Reed 

Town of Braintree  Christine Stickney 

Town of Framingham  Ginger Esty 

Town of Hopkinton  Mary Pratt 

   

 

 

MPO Staff/CTPS 

Mike Callahan 

Maureen Kelly 

Anne McGahan 

Liz Moore 

Hayes Morrison 

Sean Pfalzer 

Karl Quackenbush 

Arnie Soolman 

Alicia Wilson 

Pam Wolfe 

 

 

Other Attendees 
Rick Clarke Town of Ipswich 

Ned Codd MassDOT Planning 

Michael Dukakis Former Governor, Brookline 

resident 

Jim Gallagher 

Erin Kinatan MassDOT District 6 

Hugh Mattison Brookline resident 

Kevin McHugh Coneco Engineers and Scientists 

Tom O’Rourke Neponset Valley Chamber of 

Commerce 

Chris Reilly Town of Lincoln 

Bryan Slack MassDOT District 3 

 

 

 





The Boston Region Metropolitan Planning 		

Organization (MPO) is seeking applications

for the Clean Air and Mobility Program to fund

projects that improve air quality and mobility,

and reduce congestion, in the region using

federal Congestion Mitigation and Air Quality 

(CMAQ) Improvement Program funds ($2 million

in federal fiscal year 2011). The deadline for

proposals for funding in the Clean Air and

Mobility Program is February 1, 2011. The

MPO will hold two public How-To Seminars in

December at the following locations to explain

the program and answer questions: 

 Wednesday, December 8
Braintree Town Hall, Cahill Auditorium

1 JFK Memorial Drive, Braintree
9:00 AM

Wednesday, December 15
Arlington Town Hall, Selectmen’s Hearing Room (2nd Floor)

730 Massachusetts Avenue, Arlington
5:30 PM

For more information, visit the MPO’s website:
www.bostonmpo.org/cleanair.

Clean Air and
Mobility Program
How-To Seminars

To request accommodation, such as an interpreter, please contact the Boston
Region MPO at: VOICE: 617.973.7100, TTY: 617.973.7089, 		
FAX: 617.973.8855, E-MAIL: Mike Callahan at mcallahan@bostonmpo.org.
















































